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HONITON TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the extraordinary meeting of the Town Council held at the Town Council offices on Monday 7 March 2011 
Present

St Michael’s Ward



St Paul’s Ward

Cllr P E Fleming* (Chairman)


Cllr Miss V Ash*  **

Cllr M Allen*




Cllr R E Coombs *

Cllr A B Boom *




Cllr J P Corke *
Cllr Mrs S A Casson*



Cllr R Farnham *
Cllr N J Cornwell



Cllr P Halse * **
Cllr J B Taylor*




Cllr V A Howard * 
Cllr M J Teare*





Cllr V C Whitlock*

* Trained in Power of Wellbeing        ** Also District Councillor

11/37
To welcome Student Advisors

The Mayor welcomed Miss Natasha Haward and Mr Rory Norrington to their first Town Council meeting in their role as Student Advisors.

11/38
To receive apologies for absence
Cllr Foster (S); Cllr Groves (P); Cllr Morgan (Prejudicial interest on only agenda item)
11/39
To receive declarations of interest

Cllr Ash – Member of HCCA (P)

Cllr Farnham – Resident in the Neighbourhood (P)
Cllr Teare – Community Complex Working Group Chairman (P)
11/40
Public question time 

The Clerk advised that six submissions had been received. The Chairman called the meeting out of session and handed the item to Cllr Teare.
Mrs Olive

a) What assurances has Honiton Town Council received from East Devon District Council that it will not withdraw the transfer of the land at Dowell Street Car Park to Honiton Town Council if Honiton Town Council decides to proceed?

b) Has the Town Council has any contact from East Devon District Council detailing the Terms and Conditions to be imposed on the transfer of the Dowell Street Car Park land?

c) Has any financial help been offered by East Devon District Council to compensate the council taxpayers of Honiton for the extra costs of the community centre project caused by its decision to withdraw the Lace Walk site on 14 July 2010 after 16 years as its preferred site?

d) What reasons did East Devon District Council give Honiton Town Council for its decision on 14 July 2010 to withdraw the Lace Walk site at such a late stage of the project?

Cllr Teare responded :

The Town Council has received from East Devon District Council a copy of the minutes of the Executive Meeting dated 9 February and a copy of the minutes of the full District Council dated 23 February approving those recommendations, together with correspondence from EDDC officers dated 10 February and 6 January. It is understood from the minutes that the terms and conditions of transfer of the land at Dowell Street are still to be finalised and we have not received this information to date. We are currently discussing financial help with EDDC as compensation for the additional costs incurred through their decision. The letter from Mr Karime Hassan dated 6 January sets out the decision of EDDC to withdraw Lace Walk but the Town Council is only aware of the statements made in the Executive Board minutes of the meeting dated 14 July under Part B.

Mr Payne

Mr Payne declared that he had received information on three of his questions and the only one remaining was :

I have read in the minutes and in the newspaper about a new community centre. Is it a centre or a complex?

Cllr Teare responded that he would give replies to all the questions submitted by Mr Payne prior to the meeting :

a) The business plan and community centre plans went out to public consultation last year and it would be the intention of the Council to do this again with a future business plan and design
b) The project is often referred to as either a community centre or a community complex

c) The site does not include the magistrates court. As the Clerk reported to the Council at its meeting on 14 February, Honiton Magistrates Court is due to close on 1 April but the closure is subject to a judicial review for which the outcome is awaited. It is intended that the site be sold by HM Court Service at market value on professional advice and finalisation of when it will be on the market is still taking place although it is hopeful that it will be during this year.

d) The Town Council has not yet been in a position to discuss the future use of the Dowell Street car park until it has decided to proceed with this site. Any views on this by members of the public would be welcome.

Mrs Groves

The Clerk read a statement on behalf of Mrs Groves, which had originally been received a year previously but which Mrs Groves felt was still relevant :

Let’s bring Honiton into the 21st century. The hard work by so many good people to get this centre off the ground must not be wasted. 25 years of needing a decent venue must come to fruition. I’m sick of hearing the old fogies in this town condemning such a marvellous project. This town has been held back for too long by backward thinking. The present meeting places are out of date, far too small, far flung or not user friendly. Even on my limited income I think the cost is peanuts compared to the unlimited benefits to our whole community. Having first hand experience of several community centres and working in one, I know we must go ahead at any cost. There will always be people who lack foresight and are against any constructed improvements. People in Honiton were urging for a community centre 25 years ago. Since those days the population of this town has doubled if not trebled. People here have grown up never knowing the joys of sharing common interests and activities via a decent venue. Now, with our team of intelligent educated forward thinking supporters, we must not let this great opportunity go to waste, probably forever! Future generations will benefit as they have already with our sports centre and swimming pool. The village of Payhembury built their own community centre a couple of years ago. When I visited this fabulous building I was extremely impressed and jealous. It was a hive of industry. Some folks moan about the loss of car parking spaces. Are we to put cash before quality of life? Hopefully the motor car will diminish due to the expense and climate change. The centre will benefit young and old. Being so central and near public transport can only be to its advantage. Please give your support and end this opposition. You won’t be sorry.

Mr Smith

a) Who owns the site of the magistrates court in Dowell Street and the burnt out wooden hall behind it? I mean the site of the buildings not the car park alongside.

b) Who owns or leases the actual buildings of the magistrates court and the small burnt out wooden hall?

c) Has the Town Council taken advice on whether the site and buildings could be bought or leased

d) Have any Town Council members visited the magistrates court and seen the good condition of a well built structure now defunct for its original purpose?

e) Has the cost of refurbishing the magistrates court (and the hall at its rear) been looked into?

f) In the Briefing for the Extraordinary meeting three options are listed. Can a resident/ratepayer attending propose a fourth option : namely lease the actual magistrates court building for a short period 2/3/4 years and refurbish it, bringing it up to the standard required for the Town Council meetings and a small hall with adjoining rooms.

If, as I understand, the main opposition to building the community centre is because of its cost to ratepayers at a time when they are already having to find more money for everything from petrol and VAT to SWW charges and even NHS prescription charges, a less expensive centre may get their support. I want a community centre but I feel it has to be delayed until the financial situation has improved. If after three years with a temporary centre the young and old of the town have shown they are prepared to use one, then in a hopefully happier financial climate, we can build a bigger hall, meeting rooms, a small café and perhaps even a second storey.

Cllr Teare responded :

The magistrates court is owned by HM Court Services. The wooden hall site is owned by Devon County Council and the Town Council is currently discussing its future with the County Council. As mentioned in response to Mr Payne, the Town Council has taken advice and is in contact with HM Court Service. The magistrates court is well known to a number of councillors. As HM Court Service is not yet in a position to discuss the future of their building the Town Council has not looked into the cost of refurbishment – either as a permanent or as a temporary site. You will note from the Clerk’s briefing note that there are a number of options for the Council to discuss and cost to the ratepayers is one of the factors being taken into account.

Mr Taylor
a) Will the longstanding members of the Council recall that Judith Clark, speaking for the company investigating the feasibility of the theatre and community hall, reportedly told the council that hiring fees would never meet the running costs? She said that fact remained the biggest stumbling block to the proposed centre.

b) Will the Town Council further acknowledge the Honiton Community Centre Association employed a Lottery grant to gain the reports listed at (a)

c) Will the Town Council further confirm its failure to secure financial support for a community centre or complex from (i) the National Lottery (ii) Devon County Council ex Airport funds and (iii) local taxpayers by means of a town poll?

d) Will the Town Council therefore ensure the business plans for a community centre or a community complex incorporate the section that is urgently required for the purpose of publicly communicating the planned revenue of either project?

e) Will the Town Council note the information sought above at Item 3 may be germane to a further town poll?

Cllr Teare responded :

The Town Council is aware of the findings of the feasibility study, funded by the Lottery, and it is partly with this in mind that the Council has introduced other revenue streams such as the Registrar and the Town Council. Over the past few years the Town Council has looked at various funding streams. The bid to the National Lottery failed a few years ago and it is likely that the Town Council will consider bidding again as the concept of the community centre has changed since that time. Devon County Council did not give funding for the project as it was oversubscribed. As has been explained in the past, the results of the town poll are being taken on board by the Council alongside other public consultation that has been undertaken and adjustments are being considered both to capital and revenue costs in response to these consultations. The current business plan has full explanations of anticipated revenue income and costs and it is the intention of the Town Council that these will continue to be included in any future business plan. A town poll can only be called on a subject that comes under the powers of the Town Council and under normal circumstances the same subject can only be addressed once.

Miss Ohlsen

Miss Ohlsen outlined her role as a Member of the Youth Parliament. She informed the Council that she had spoken with young people in Honiton and there was great support for a community centre in the town so that facilities and activities could be improved. She also raised the question of the uncertainty around the future of the Honiton youth centre and asked the Town Council to take this matter up with the County Council.
The Chairman declared the meeting back in session

11/41
To review the current situation with the community centre and to resolve next steps for the project
The Clerk had circulated a briefing paper outlining the recent history of the community centre and the options available to Members. The Council discussed the details of the two year deadline and the suitability of the Dowell Street site. Cllr Whitlock outlined that the facilities at the magistrates court were known to him and were not suitable as they comprised two main rooms half the size of the current Senior Citizens Centre hall plus two offices and two very small meeting rooms. Cllr Taylor stressed the importance of moving the Town Council from its current site which was not fully DDA compliant and would be difficult to convert. Members wished to make a decision which would allow the new Council to have as many options open to it as possible.
Cllr Ash proposed that the Town Council should resolve the following in addition to its resolution passed on 22 February 2010
a) Accept the offer of the Dowell Street site, subject to the land being structurally suitable to build the community centre, but ask why the freehold is not available as has been the case in other towns

b) Once the site investigations are completed, apply for planning permission for the current design

c) Meet again with local groups and residents to determine preferred use of the building so that local and wider needs are met

d) Move the Town Council and Registrar into the building as both bring revenue streams

e) Go ahead with phased build as option 2 in the Clerk’s briefing paper so that the first floor is not completed until sufficient funding levels are achieved.

f) Borrow a maximum of £600,000(already achievable within the precept)

g) Consider staffing and other implications relating to the management of the Dowell Street car park

h) Amend the current business plan in line with new proposals and developments as necessary

This was seconded by Cllr Teare. Cllr Coombs asked for a recorded vote.

	
	
	FOR
	AGAINST
	ABSTAIN

	1
	ALLEN
	
	
	√

	2
	ASH
	√
	
	

	3
	BOOM
	√
	
	

	4
	CASSON
	√
	
	

	5
	COOMBS
	
	√
	

	6
	CORKE
	√
	
	

	7
	CORNWELL
	√
	
	

	8
	FARNHAM
	√
	
	

	9
	FLEMING
	√
	
	

	10
	HALSE
	√
	
	

	11
	HOWARD
	
	√
	

	12
	TAYLOR
	√
	
	

	13
	TEARE
	√
	
	

	14
	WHITLOCK
	√
	
	


The motion was carried.

11/42
Close of Meeting

The Chairman closed the meeting at 8.15pm

Signed Chair
                                                                           14 March 2011


